Home > Hairston, Peter Wilson

# Hairston, Peter Wilson m

## Hairston, Peter Wilson

by Peter Wilson Hairston, 1988; Revised by Jared Dease, Government and Heritage Library, December 2022

### 25 Nov. 1819-17 Feb. 1886



A photograph of a portrait of Peter Wilson Hairston. Johnston, Frances Benjamin, 1864-1952. "Cooleemee, Davie County, North Carolina". Photograph. 1938. LC-J7-NC- 2330. Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress.

Congress. [2]Peter Wilson Hairston, planter-enslaver, was born in Pittsylvania County, Va. His father was Samuel Hairston, cited by Clement Eaton as one of the most prolific enslavers in the South. Agnes John Peter Wilson, a granddaughter of <u>Peter Hairston</u> [3], Revolutionary captain and four-term North Carolina state senator, was his mother. He attended the plantation school at his father's Oak Hill, Va., residence and the <u>Bingham</u> <u>School</u> [4] in Hillsborough, N.C.; he was graduated from<u>The University of North Carolina</u> [5] in 1837. It is typical of his later foresight that his graduation oration was addressed to "The Future Prospects of Our Country." Afterward he attended the University of Virginia Law School but found it not to his taste and withdrew before graduation.

In 1832 he received, by devise, from his great-grandfather the <u>Cooleemee Plantation</u> [6] of 2,300 acres in <u>Davie</u> [7] and <u>Davidson</u> [8] counties, N.C., and, though only thirteen years old, took charge of its management. During his college years he continued to travel there and handle management problems. After leaving law school, Hairston began to assume other family responsibilities, including travel to Europe in 1842 in the hope of finding a cure for the illness of his younger brother George. His diary (unpublished) gives a detailed description of his journey and what he saw. He returned at the end of two years and became deeply engrossed in the management of the family estates. In 1849 he married Columbia Lafayette Stuart, a sister of James Ewell Brown ("Jeb") Stuart (the Confederate major general who commanded the cavalry of the Army of Northern Virginia).

Hairston's enslaved people increased crop production at Cooleemee, shipping tobacco, hogs, and cotton as far away as Petersburg, Va. The number of enslaved people on the plantation grew to 300. Between 1853 and 1855 he built the present plantation house, an Anglo-Grecian villa with a double spiral staircase, which stands today as an outstanding example of late Greek Revival architecture. At the time, the building of this house was a mammoth undertaking in Piedmont North Carolina.

As a director of the <u>Yadkin River Navigation Company</u> [9], Hairston participated in its effort to make that river navigable to the sea. The attempt was only partially successful.

In 1857 Columbia died, and in 1859 Hairston married Fanny M. Caldwell, daughter of <u>Davie Franklin Caldwell</u> [10], a Superior Court judge and bank director. The couple spent their honeymoon in Europe, returning just before the outbreak of the Civil War. The bridegroom immediately became a volunteer aide on Stuart's staff but soon found that family business required his presence at home. After a short stay, he joined the staff of General Jubal A. Early. Hairston's

younger brother had died, his father was senile, and his grandmother was over seventy-five. The responsibility of looking after the combined estates, which involved managing the work of 4,000 enslaved people and thousands of acres during wartime, required many trips home from the front.

At the end of the war, the people formerly enslaved by Hairston remained on his property as hired help to till the soil of the plantation while he moved to Baltimore, Maryland, and carried on a business as a grain and fertilizer merchant until his death.

By his first wife Hairston had three children: Samuel, Betty, and Archibald. All of them died before coming of age. By his second marriage he had four children: Agnes W. (1861–1914); Frank Caldwell (1865–1902), sometime North Carolina senator; Ruth Wilson (1868–1947); and Peter Wilson, Jr. (1871–1943).

### **References:**

Kemp P. Battle, History of the University of North Carolina, vol. 1 (1907).

Berry Hill Papers, Peter Wilson Hairston Papers [11] (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina Library, Chapel Hill).

Cooleemee Plantation Papers (in possession of the author, Mocksville).

Deeds of Rowan, Stokes, Davie, and Davidson counties (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

Clement Eaton, The Growth of Southern Civilization (1961).

Elizabeth S. Hairston, The Hairstons and Penns and Their Relatives (1940).

J. W. Wall, History of Davie County (1969).

T. T. Waterman, Early Architecture of North Carolina (1940).

Wills of Peter Hairston and Ruth S. Hairston (Office, Clerk of Superior Court, Danbury).

#### **Additional Resources:**

Wilson and Hairston Family Papers, 1751-1928 (collection no. 04134). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <u>http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/w/Wilson\_and\_Hairston\_Family.html</u> [12] (accessed March 24, 2014).

United States Department of the Interior. National Park Service. National Register of Historic Places Inventory - Nomination Form: Cooleemee. By Survey and Planning Unit Staff, State Department of Archives and History, Raleigh, N.C. July 20, 1972. <u>http://www.hpo.ncdcr.gov/nr/DE0001.pdf [113]</u> (accessed March 24, 2014).

Wiencek, Henry. *The Hairstons: An American Family in Black and White*. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1999. <u>http://books.google.com/books?id=ZgRniUIwRqYC&pg=PA75#v=onepage&q&f=false [14]</u> (accessed March 24, 2014).

Historic American Buildings Survey. "Hairston House". Photograph. Documentation compiled after 1933. HABS NC,30-MOCK.V,1-. Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress. <u>http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/nc0022/ [15]</u> (accessed March 24, 2014).

"The Civil War diary of Peter W. Hairston : volunteer aide to Major General Jubal A. Early, November 7-December 4, 1863." edited by Smith, Everard H. editor. *North Carolina historical review* 67, no. 1 (Jan. 1990).

#### **Image Credits:**

Johnston, Frances Benjamin, 1864-1952. "Cooleemee, Davie County, North Carolina". Photograph. 1938. LC-J7-NC-2330. Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress. <u>http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/csas200802571/</u>[2] (accessed March 24, 2014).

#### Subjects:

Biographies [16] Planters [17] Authors: Hairston, Peter W. [18] Origin - location: Davidson County [19] Davie County [20] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[21]

1 January 1988 | Hairston, Peter W.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hairston-peter-wilson

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hairston-peter-wilson [2] http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/csas200802571/ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hairston-peter [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/bingham-school [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolinachapel-hi [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/cooleemee-plantation [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/davie [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/davidson [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/yadkin-river-navigation-company [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/caldwell-david-franklin-0 [11] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hairston,Peter\_Wilson.html [12] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/w/Wilson\_and\_Hairston\_Family.html [13] http://www.hpo.ncdcr.gov/nr/DE0001.pdf [14] http://books.google.com/books?id=ZgRniUlwRqYC&pg=PA75#v=onepage&q&f=false [15] http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/nc0022/ [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/hairston-peter-w [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-11 [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-12 [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no